Alderley Edge Community Primary School

Policy No. 59 

Policy for Use of Photographic Images 
Introduction
This document provides guidance on the appropriate use of images of children in and by Alderley Edge Community Primary School.  It covers still, video and electronic photographic images wherever they are used.  The guidance is for all staff and visitors who wish to use images of children and/or staff.  

We need to make full and proper use of photographic images while meeting the law and preserving the safety of children.  Concerns focus on issues around rights of privacy, child protection and copyright ownership.  These guidelines address these issues and give advice on good practice. 

Guidelines

Planning
Before you start using images of children or adults, it is vital that you get their consent to do so. You need to be particularly careful when dealing with children, so it is important that you get consent from the parent or carer of any child or young person up to the age of 18 (‘parental consent’). School must ask for parental consent.
AECPS need a person's consent (or parental consent for those under 18) when they are clearly recognisable in an image. A person may be unrecognisable if they have their back to the camera, or they appear out of focus in the foreground of a photograph while the camera zooms in on an object in the background. You should be especially sensitive in the case of children with special educational needs, disability or Cared for Children.

Parents will be asked to complete a consent form for every child in school.  The form is attached to this policy.
How long does consent last?
Previous advice from Cheshire East BC was that we should get consent that it is, to have ‘a consent form on file which lasts for the duration of the student’s time at that establishment’.  

However, consent forms should be renewed if the child’s circumstances change eg if there has been a change of parental responsibility. This is particularly important if your publication will have a high profile, eg if it will have a wide circulation.  It might be advisable to obtain further consent if images are to be used in publications such as television broadcasts.
Can I use existing photographs?
You may have photographs on file. If you are re-using older photographs for which you did have consent but probably only for paper publications, we recommend that you renew this consent if you use the images on a website or if the images are to be used for a clearly different purpose.

If you never had consent then you must be extremely careful and apply common sense when using them. For example, never use a picture of an untraceable person on a leaflet about a mental health problem or an illness. To help you make a balanced decision when re-using photographs, it may be helpful to consider the following:

· for what purpose was the photograph originally taken, eg was it taken for a specific project?

· where was the photograph taken, eg was it taken in a public place?

· when was it taken, eg is it a picture of a child who could now be an adult?

If you are in any doubt about any of the above we recommend you do not use the images until fresh consent is obtained if possible.
Are there special rules for putting photographs on the web?
If we are putting photographs of children on our website or webpage, especially if they can be clearly identified, we should follow the guidance outlined above. 
At AECPS a child's name (whether in full or part) should never be attached to a photograph without express permission of the parent/carer.

Can we use photographs from an agency?
If we get photographs from an agency, we should ask the agency to guarantee that permission has been granted. Wherever possible, however, we should use photographs that portray AECPS children. We should also tell the agency how we will be using the photographs because there are different charges for different situations. Ultimately, however, it is our responsibility to ensure that the agency got permission from the people in the photographs, so we have this confirmed in writing from the agency.

Getting consent & consent forms
To avoid any problems in the future, we must get a signed consent form before taking any images. For children, we send the consent form to the parents through the headteacher. Once we have the signed form, we will keep it on file in the school office – a record is kept on SIMS.

The form makes it clear that we may use the images on a website, as well as in printed publications. 
It is important that we remember that websites can be seen throughout the world and not just in the United Kingdom where UK law applies. The information given above is not exhaustive. If we are in any doubt about an aspect of obtaining consent that is not covered we must contact the appropriate Cheshire East BC officer who deals with these matters and they will contact Legal Services if there is a particular legal issue which arises.
Frequently asked questions and answers with specific reference to our school
Do I need to obtain consent before taking photographs for school administration purposes, eg for school trips or SIMS (Schools Information Management System) records?

As long as the images are not used for any other purpose you will be acting lawfully in processing them. The problem arises when images are published or passed on to a third party (disclosed) without consent. This could be putting them on view for others to see (perhaps viewable by the public), publishing them to promote the school, recording class events or coverage by the local press of a celebrity's visit to the school.

What constitutes a ‘public event’ in school terms, eg a school sports day or a Christmas production?

You could argue that school premises belong to the school and Cheshire East BC, so they are not a public place. But you are inviting parents and guardians to the event, so it is a public event. Because the school is restricting access by only inviting family members, it is taking reasonable steps to restrict access. Teachers who usually attend such an event, can monitor the scene, and may know most of the parents. Therefore, we consider it unlikely that a school would be held responsible for a parent misusing images of children taken at a school event.

Schools may wish to create their own policy on taking photographs and videos at school events. It is up to individual schools to decide whether or not to allow any photography at such events. At AECPS we formally announce that any images taken at a school event are for private use only and not for public forums. All parents in attendance must agree before any images are allowed to be taken. 

Parents can make video recordings of nativity plays and other such events for their own personal and family use, as they are not covered by the Data Protection Act. However to avoid potential difficulties in this area, we insert the following into any relevant literature and on signs for the event:

‘Parents and relatives of pupils should note that any photographs or video film they take at school events are likely to contain images of other children who will not have given permission to be filmed or photographed. Such images should not be circulated more widely than the family; i.e. they should be for the family's use only. Any photograph or video film taken by parents or relatives must be solely for the individuals families use and must not be distributed more widely’

It is possible to consider banning all filming / recording / photography of school productions and sports days?

If staff feel this is appropriate due to circumstances appertaining to the event.  We believe, however, that many parents would consider it to be over-cautious to impose such a ban at all events and we would not, at this stage, recommend this course of action.  If this was to be considered, we would take legal advice in order to ensure that the correct steps are taken, whilst acknowledging that such a ban would be difficult to enforce. The important thing is to be sure that people with no connection with school do not have any opportunity to film covertly. Staff quiz anyone they do not recognise who is using a camera or video recorder at events and productions, and this  instruction is included in any consent forms or any event tickets.

Our school will allow video and still photography but will issue the instructions/recommended statement at all public events

If we send photographs of a school event to the press or via email to colleagues for in-school use, eg a nativity play or sports day, we recognise there is a risk that they may fall into the wrong hands if transferred electronically. Also, mail could be intercepted while being transferred. All reasonable precautions are taken to prevent this happening and for higher risk situations, written consent is gained.
Can we allow photography contractors to either access our SIMS database and put pupils' data on disk, so they can produce ‘photo cards’ for pupils or for some other purpose such as producing photographs for purchase by parents?
AECPS has a contract with a commercial photographer. The contract states that we have decided to give the contractor personal data held electronically by the school for processing on your behalf. We ensure that the contractor complies with the requirements of the principles of the Data Protection Act.

The photography company is acting as the contractor, so the school is responsible for ensuring that it complies with the Data Protection Act, especially with regard to security of data. The School should also take appropriate steps to supervise the photography sessions in a suitable environment.

Parents are told what processing is involved in producing school photographs, in the school prospectus and/or in a form to parents requesting consent for their child's photo to be taken.

The contractor will not be breaching the Data Protection Act if the processing requirements are set out in writing, they have been agreed with the Headteacher, both parties have signed, and the contactor complies. AECPS informs parents and obtains consent to disclose data for this purpose, and ensures it is satisfied with the contractor's security arrangements, ie what happens to the data when the project is complete and how the  images obtained will be stored.

AECPS ensures that any contracted commercial photographer used to take images of children - eg for taking end of year photographs of children for purchase by parents - that unused images of children are not released by photographers or are destroyed. AECPS formalises this arrangement in any agreement and photographers have a copy of the contract used incorporating such an arrangement.

Can I use photographs of pupils for project displays at our school?

Yes. You can use images of pupils for project displays at AECPS as long as you have obtained consent, because the images will be on display to anyone coming into the school.
Frequently asked questions and answers – General

What if I publish a photograph without obtaining consent?

If staff publish a photograph without consent, the parent (or child, if they have sufficient understanding), may make a complaint against the data controller (eg Cheshire East Council or a school) to the Information Commissioner. In some cases this has resulted in prosecution and damages being awarded to the person in the photograph.

What if the press want to take pictures at a sporting event or other event that children may be participating in?
Occasionally members of the press may want to take photographs or film footage at AECPS as they have been notified of a pupil being successful in a particular endeavour by parents or school or the pupil themselves. It may also be an occasion when the school is visited by the Mayor or MP or other representative and the press will take pictures of them surrounded by children. Although some of the media’s activities are exempt from the Data Protection Act, some parents may object to their children appearing in the media. If the press are invited, staff are responsible for making sure parents and staff know why those images are being taken, where and how they will be published and for obtaining the necessary consents.
Staff should note that when a press image has been captured the “data controller” for that image is the media organisation concerned and not the school. Therefore parents would need to complain to that organisation and not the school if they consider the image has been used inappropriately so long as consent has been previously obtained.

NB - there should be no publication at all of images of children in public care, in other words “looked after children”. Permission to obtain photographs for publication should be only obtained from the Director of Social Services and permission will be granted only in very exceptional circumstances.
What else should staff be aware of?
Remember to include images of people from a diverse range of backgrounds that are reflective of our whole school community. This will ensure that our photographs are inclusive of the whole community and comply with the Disability Discrimination Act.

Only use images of children in suitable dress, to reduce the risk of the images being used inappropriately. For example, don't use photographs of children in swimming costumes.

Copyright

Staff will also need to be aware of copyright implications with any photographs that we may use from elsewhere.

It is important to be sure of the copyright position of any photographs we intend to use, because photographic images are considered as artistic works under the laws of copyright.

Copyright is basically the right given to authors and creators of works, such as books, films or computer programs, to control the exploitation of their works. This right broadly covers copying, adapting, issuing copies to the public, performing in public and broadcasting the material. Copyright arises automatically and does not depend on the completion of any formalities, such as registration.

Remember that photographs obtained from the internet are also subject to copyright.

The first owner of copyright is usually the author of the work. The major exception is where such work is made in the course of employment, in which case the employer owns the copyright.

Commissioning and paying for work does not procure the copyright. Contractors and freelancers own the first copyright in their work unless the commissioning contract agrees otherwise.

You should also remember that copyright lasts for over 50 years. Photographs taken after 1 August 1989 are protected for 70 years after the death of the photographer. There are different rules regarding older photographers depending on the relevant Copyright Act at the time they were taken.
See the table below
	Date photograph taken
	Length of copyright

	Before 1912
	Expired

	1 July 1912 - 1 June 1957
	50 years from the end of the year in which the photograph was taken

	1 June 1957 - 1 August 1989
	70 years from when the negative was taken

	After 1 August 1989
	70 years after the death of the photographer


Photographs in Cheshire East Council websites that are not owned by Cheshire East Council should have a photographic credit attached to them. It is our responsibility to ensure that all photographs on our web pages have this credit applied. Photographs owned by Cheshire East Council do not need a credit.

More information on copyright is available from the United Kingdom's Copyright Licensing agency or International Federation of Reproduction Rights Organisation.
Videos
Before any adults or children up to the age of 18 can appear in our video, we must get the correct permission, ie parental consent for those under 18. You can do this in the same way as for photographs of people, using the relevant consent form. Similarly, you must get the permission of anyone in your video who is not part of a crowd and is easily recognisable.

Webcams
The regulations for using webcams are similar to those for CCTV (closed-circuit television). This means that the area in which we are using the webcam must be well signposted and children/people must know that the webcam is there before they enter that area.  In effect, this means you are getting their consent. However, as with photographs, you must tell the person:

· why the webcam is there

· what you will use the images for, and

· who might want to look at the pictures
Conclusion

This policy has been written to ensure the appropriate use of all images of children and adults by AECPS.  It will aid the school in meeting our obligation to resolve any issues around rights of privacy, child protection and copyright ownership of photographic images.
Policy review cycle – every 3 years

Next review – December 2024


Consent form for use by Alderley Edge Community Primary School

Occasionally, we may take photographs of the children at our school.  We may use these images in our schools prospectus or in other printed publications that we produce, as well as on our website.  We may also make video or webcam recordings for school-to-school conferences, monitoring or other educational use.  

From time to time, our school may be visited by the media who will take photographs or film footage of a visiting dignitary or other high profile event.  Children will often appear in these images, which may appear in local or national newspapers, or on televised news programmes.  A child’s name never appears next to their photograph.
Before we take a photograph, we need written consent. 

Please answer the following questions, then sign and date the form. 

If the form is not signed, we cannot, and will not use the photograph.  

We will not use the image(s) for any other purpose.  

Name of child :    
I / we give permission for our child (named above) to have their photograph taken and used by the school for publications, displays and other media (eg school website, Alderleyedge.com, etc).  

Children’s names are never published alongside their photograph without express permission from the parent/carer.

Name of parent/carer :



Signature :

Date

Conditions of Use

1.
This form is valid from the date of signing for 7 years for Primary Schools or until the child leaves school.  The consent will automatically expire after this time.  

2.
We will not re-use any photographs or recordings after your child leaves this school.  

3.
We will not use the personal details or full names (which means first name and/or surname) of any child or adult in a photographic image on video, on our website, in our school prospectus or in any of our other printed publications without express written parental consent.  

4.
We will not include personal email or postal addresses, or telephone or fax numbers on video or on our website, in our school prospectus or in other printed publications.  

5.
If we use images of individual pupils, we will not use the name of that child in the accompanying text or photo caption without express written parental consent.    

6.
If we name a pupil in the text, we will not use a photograph of that child to accompany the article without express written parental consent.  

7.
We may include pictures of pupils and teachers that have been drawn by the pupils.  

8.
We may use group or class photographs or footage with very general labels, such as “a science lesson” or “making Christmas decorations”.  

9.
We will only use images of pupils who are suitably dressed, to reduce the risk of such images being used inappropriately.  

Using images of children





We will NOT accept unsigned forms, or forms signed by children
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